PAGE  
2
Cape Cod Regional Government – Assembly of Delegate                        page

Approved Journal of Proceedings – May 18, 2011


CAPE COD REGIONAL GOVERNMENT

           

ASSEMBLY OF DELEGATES

Approved JOURNAL OF PROCEEDINGS – May 18, 2011

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Good afternoon.  Welcome to the May 18th session of the Cape Cod Regional Government Assembly of Delegates.  I will call this meeting to order and we will open, as usual, with a moment of silence to honor our troops who have died in service to our country and all of those who are serving our country in the Armed Forces.
(Moment of Silence)

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.  Now we will stand for the Pledge of Allegiance.                   
(Pledge of Allegiance)

Speaker BERGSTROM:  Thank you.  As usual, this meeting is being recorded and will be available on the Internet and also periodically on cable.  The Clerk will call the roll.
Roll Call (91.79%): Richard Anderson (9.15% - Bourne), Cheryl Andrews (1.36% - Provincetown), Ronald Bergstrom (2.84% - Chatham), Leo Cakounes (5.67% - Harwich), James Killion (9.58% - Sandwich), Marcia King (6.49% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (20.92% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.30% - Eastham), Spyro Mitrokostas (11.02% - Yarmouth), John Ohman (6.58% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.27% - Wellfleet), Julia Taylor (14.61% - Falmouth).

Absent (8.21%): Christopher Kanaga (2.73% - Orleans), Deborah McCutcheon (0.93% - Truro), Anthony Scalese (4.55% - Brewster). (Deborah McCutcheon arrived at 4:05 p.m.)
Ms. O’CONNELL:   Mr. Speaker, we have a quorum with 91.79% of the delegates present.



      Committee of the Whole
Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.  I will now need a motion to approve the Calendar of Business.
Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   Motion to approve the Calendar of Business.

Ms. KING:   Second.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.  Is there any discussion, additions or corrections?  Hearing none, all those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   You should have all received a copy of the Journal of May 4, 2011.  Are there any additions or corrections to the Journal?  If not, I will need a motion to approve the Journal.

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   Motion to approve the Journal of May 4, 2011.

Ms. KING:   Second.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.  All those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed?  Okay.  Communications from the Board of Regional 
Commissioners.  I see we have with us the Chairman of the Board of Regional Commissioners.  Welcome, Mr. Doherty.
Communications from the Board of Regional Commissioners


Commissioner DOHERTY:   It looks like a full house.  A cheerful good afternoon to one and all – it’s always a pleasure to come over.  The main part of the business was the briefing from Brenda Boleyn, long serving, long-suffering Chair of the Lyme Disease Task Force.  We need to be reminded that Lyme disease is a particular problem here on the Cape and we are about to enter into the season about which we’re very concerned.  She was there with her tick talk and other materials that she had.  There is a legislative committee meeting on Friday over at the Cape Cod Commission to talk a little bit about some of the legislative issues that she brought out.  But the most important thing that she mentioned was that they are looking for new members of her committee and I’m using this opportunity to invite the public that might have an interest in the topic of Lyme disease to put their name forward.  It would be our intention, as County Commissioners, to put out a press release shortly to give the public a process by which they could become members of the committee, but in the meantime if people see this and are interested in it, please call the County, 508-375-6648, express your interest, we will take your name and somebody will be in touch with you to find out how you could best be helpful.  That was pretty much the business that was concluded at our meeting.  If you have any questions, I would be happy to answer them.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Does anybody have any questions for the County Commissioners?  Yes, Leo?

Mr. CAKOUNES:   Following up on your comments in regards to the Lyme disease situation, the County has hired a new entomologist.  His duties include – but are not limited to – the efforts that the County is doing on Lyme disease.  It may be prudent – through you guys – for us to invite him here to meet us so that we can all go back to our respective towns and update them on the programs that we are running in the County in regards to that.

Commissioner DOHERTY:   I think that’s a great idea and I would just add one other thing.  Perhaps you might benefit from Brenda Boleyn also giving the presentation that she gave to us – although it will be part of our broadcast – perhaps you would benefit from some of the information that she shared.  I will look into that and talk to your secretary with regards to getting that scheduled.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Sheila, did you want to add something?

Commissioner LYONS:   Since I came in late I’m not sure what Commissioner Doherty did share about Brenda’s visit with us, but several years ago there was a board that looked into Lyme disease, supported efforts in the Legislature, and had physicians, nurses and public health officials.  It was a real happening board when it came about because it’s what really drove the legislative attention to the problem that we’re having here.  Now that problem is spreading and that group, because it’s about 10-years old, that membership is either moving away, getting tired of serving on the board, or there is just too few of them.  They are going to be putting out a press release and a request that the board is seeking membership, and that membership can be members of the public but also members of public health, 
veterinarians – anybody with that type of expertise and interest in this topic is welcome to contact the County and they will put them in contact with Brenda and she’ll explain what that is.  So that’s something that you can already take back to your communities because they are seeking membership on that very important committee.  Thank you.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Is there anything else from the Delegates?  It’s a quiet bunch today.

(Laughter)

I don’t know if any of you are going to stay around for our later discussion or if you’re going to beat a hasty retreat while you have a chance.

(Laughter)

Commissioner LYONS:   Maybe we should.  Are you giving us fair warning?

(Laughter)

Commissioner DOHERTY:   What’s going on today?  Is there something special?  Is there something that we haven’t heard of?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Probably, Bill.

(Laughter)

Commissioner DOHERTY:   Is this the affirmation and approval of that wonderfully well-thought-out budget that we sent over?

(Laughter)

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, I think we have something like that on the agenda today.  I’m sure that it will be treated with all of the respect that it’s due.

(Laughter)

Commissioner LYONS:   Yes, I hope so, and more than that.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   So, thank you.

Commissioner LYONS:   Thank you.

Communications from Public Officials / Members of the Public
Speaker BERGSTROM:   Do we have any Communications from Public Officials?  Hearing none, do we have any Communications from Members of the Public?  

Assembly Convenes
Proposed Ordinance 11-02: to make appropriations for Barnstable County’s operating budget for Fiscal Year 2012.
Speaker BERGSTROM:  Okay.  In that case, the Assembly will convene, and the first order of business is Proposed Ordinance 11-02:  To make appropriations for Barnstable County’s operating budget for FY 2012.  I will recognize the Chairman of the Finance Committee, Mr. Ohman, for a report and a recommendation.
Mr. OHMAN:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  After due diligence of the Finance Committee, and with some trepidation on the revenue side of the budget, the Finance Committee voted 3 to 1 to recommend the budget as presented to us in its entirety to the Assembly for debate and passage.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   And are you moving that we do that?

Mr. OHMAN:   I’m going to make a motion to that effect.  I move to pass the 2012 fiscal year budget as presented to us.

Mr. LYNCH:   Second.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Proposed Ordinance 11-02.

Mr. OHMAN:   Yes, in the amount of $24,992,181.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Thank you.  It has been moved and seconded.  Is there further discussion?  Leo?  I had the gavel ready, Leo.
(Laughter)

Mr. CAKOUNES:   I took the time in front of the computer – by the way – to write all of this out, so I hope you guys appreciate it.

(Laughter)

I have handed out, for your perusal, a 2-page document.  It’s labeled at the top:  Motion to Amend the FY 2012 Budget.  I’m not going to make this motion.  I just want to explain it and find out if there is any support for either of the two options that I want to discuss.  Option 1 – basically I have a problem with the anticipated revenues from the Registry of Deeds being elevated as high as $785,000 extra.  Part of me wants to say – try to educate me on why you think we’re going to do that much better in revenue.  I’ve attempted on my own to contact some people and talk with people and I still haven’t personally felt that that is a good projection.  So Option 1 is basically turning down the motion that has been made and sending the budget back to the County Commissioners and asking them to revisit the specific area of the anticipated revenues and either level-funding it, and then reducing the budget in other areas, or coming back with some type of explanation that will satisfy the majority of the Members of the Assembly that that figure is good.  Option 2 is basically my preemptive answer – I was assuming that there would be at least one Member here that would say well, if you’re going to reduce the revenues, then you have to do due diligence and reduce the expenditures.  So Option 2, I went through the budget and came up with some recommendations that do in fact add up to $741,660 in reduced revenues and with subsequent $741,660 in reduced expenditures.  If you want, I can go through each subsection of Option 2.
Speaker BERGSTROM:   No.

Mr. CAKOUNES:   The first one, again, is very simple.  I don’t agree with the projected increase so what I basically did was level-fund it but I did increase the department revenues by $43,340.  Subsequently, I went to the expense side and started making cuts.  Option 2 is the Salary and Wages.  I proposed to take out the 2 percent COLA.  My calculation on that amount was $211,889.  The Cape Cod Light Compact – I made a typographical error here in that I specifically put down Salary and Wage Account, but I find it probably would be better if we just termed that to say take out of the funding source of General Funds the $100,000 because if you look at the breakdown, the County’s share of the Cape Cod Light Compact is $106,900.  I wanted to let the Cape Cod Light Compact do their own cuts on where they see fit.  Information and Technology – you will see the proposed and the amended amounts.  The explanation says that the Salary and Wage Account – the FY ’11 – will be increased by $10,838.  That would reduce $60,189 from the proposed budget.  The Contract Services section I propose to just level-fund it with FY ‘11 number, which indicates a total reduction of $107,829.  Health and Human Services – Contract Services – the proposed number was $250,382.  My amended number 

would be $103,450.  The explanation states that it’s an add of $10,000 to the FY ’11 budget and it’s a reflection of $146,932.  Wastewater Initiative – Contract Services – the proposed number was $302,000.  My amended number would be $127,000.  I did not choose to fund the $100,000 study, and I also chose to reduce the amount which has been set aside for the proposed lawsuit from $100,000 to $25,000, and that reflects a $175,000 reduction.  I think the general comments on the last page pretty much sum up my feelings on this.  If in fact this Option 2 was the way that the Assembly decided to go, I feel very confident in the fact that if in fact we are wrong and the projected increased revenues are coming in, that all of these cuts could be looked at and addressed in Ordinances.  So just because we’re cutting them here doesn’t mean that I feel that they are dead but I think that I’m trying to take the responsible look at this and say well, instead of saying that we’re going to get that kind of increase – I can’t be convinced of it – but I’m also man enough to say well, you know what?  If they’re right and we do get that increase, I would have no problem supporting putting some of this money back in through Ordinances.  Specifically the $75,000 for the law suit – I think that that’s something that could easily be taken out of the budget and be proposed through an Ordinance because, let’s face it, if we get sued we’re going to transfer the money out of the Reserve Funds anyhow.  Certainly, when you go back to the Human Services aspect of it, many of the programs are extremely worthy programs and I feel that if we have the money, an Ordinance would certainly pass to, in fact, fund those programs.  Briefly, if I just may continue and then I’ll wrap up, I’m concerned in voting for the proposed budget as it has been presented with that projected increase in revenue in that as the new fiscal year begins, there will be projects that will be funded and monies given out through grant processes so that if in fact we are found in December having not met our projection of revenues, that those areas of – for lack of a better way of understanding it – recouping our money, or cutting, would have been lost.  Once we give a grant to someone, we can’t ask for it back.  I feel that we are putting at-risk basic services that we provide here because that’s where we would be looking to cut if in fact December comes and we’re not making the revenues.  The other option is in December to fund the shortfall out of Reserve funds.  I think that’s basically the question that you have to ask yourself here today because if you do vote the proposed budget in and we do not make the projected revenues, what’s going to be our remedy?  I see two things.  Again, making cuts to programs that we have not yet funded or services that we are providing, or funding it through the Reserve fund.

So I’m not going to actually legally make these motions because I would like to – through you, Mr. Speaker – at least kick around both ideas and see where the rest of the Assembly is at.  Certainly if no one wants to talk about it, or everybody is pleased with the motion, then I have no problem with just going forward.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Are there any comments?  Yes, Spyro?

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   I want to thank the Delegate from Harwich for putting together a very thoughtful amendment to the proposed budget.  I want to explain that I was planning to offer a similar amendment on the Salaries and Compensation side of the budget.  If Leo’s amendment was to be made – a motion – I would cede to it because what you’re looking at in front of you that I have proposed is very similar in its outcome.  We both looked at – if I could speak for Leo – we 
both looked at the Salaries and Wages Accounts and in our own ways we were able to pull out similar amounts of money which would allow the budget to proceed in a 
some what more balanced fashion.  So before I would make that kind of a motion, I would like to hear the discussion on Leo’s proposal.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Are there any comments on Leo’s comments?

We have a quiet and acquiescent bunch here today.

(Laughter)

Yes, Cheryl?

Ms. ANDREWS:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  I just have a question.  As you know, there are a number of Delegates, including me, that are experiencing the budget process for the first time this year.  Having watched it in previous years on television, even folks with many years of experience were confused sometimes with what the options are because it’s different than what we are used to at town meetings.  My question is, is Option 1 actually a legal option?  I thought we had to vote on a budget of some kind today.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   We have to take action on the budget.  I’m not going to quote the exact wording but I think the Charter suggests that the Assembly has to take action on the budget by - “The Assembly of Delegates shall adopt a budget for the ensuing fiscal year no later than the first day of June in the preceding fiscal year.”  Now we’re going to adopt a budget today one way or another.  It may not be what the County Commissioners like but it’s what we like.  So we fulfill that obligation.  However, “If the Assembly of Delegates has not taken final action with respect to any amount recommended in the proposed budget by the said first day of June, such amount shall, without any action by the Assembly of Delegates, become a part of the appropriations for the ensuing fiscal year.”  So the time frame is another thing and I’m not going to get into that unless we have to, but we have an option of submitting whatever budget we want back to the County Commissioners by June first.  Yes, Julia?

Ms. TAYLOR:   I don’t think Leo’s proposal is crazy.

Mr. CAKOUNES:   Thank you.

(Laughter)

Ms. TAYLOR:   And I think your explanation was very rational.  But I would prefer that we not go that route however because my experience with Mark Zielinski’s projections in the past has been good and they have been accurate.  So to do such a very significant change I’m reluctant to do that unless we’re forced to do it.  I do appreciate your point that as time goes along and we have to make changes we won’t have as many options.  I do think that is a good point but I’m willing to take that risk at this time.  I think that it would probably be unwise for us to try to amend the budget to this extent without a nice solid two-thirds plus majority and I think we need to keep that in our mind, otherwise the whole thing doesn’t work out well, from my experience, or at least it’s very fraught.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Is there anyone else?  I would just like to say that I looked at some of the things that are listed in Leo’s recommendations.  Of course the budget is a big document and there are a lot of things in it and I’m sure that there are some that we could all pick out here and there.  Being in the Speaker’s chair, I’m sort of the process guy and I know that portions of the budget were parceled out to the various committees that looked at them and it is my understanding that the individual 
subcommittees passed their portion of the budget to the Finance Committee at least by a majority vote without any changes.  So there hasn’t been, to this point, a big discussion, except Leo’s main point about the anticipated revenues, and I’m not in a position to really challenge Mark’s revenue projections.  We can question them but we can’t really substitute our recommendations because, to tell you the truth, I don’t have a clue as to what our revenues are going to be so I have to leave it up to those who do.  The only caution that I would put out is a suggestion that in the future as revenues change, whether they go up or down, that we can have Ordinances come to us to re-fund things because unlike a town budget where pretty much town meeting votes on it and there it is, and push comes to shovel you might have to take a few grand out of Stabilization, our revenues are anticipated revenues so if you go to that point where you say we’ll go through the fiscal year and as revenues come in we’ll sort of mess with the budget pro or con, I think that that’s not the way a budget should be presented.  I think we should have a budget passed – whatever it is – and pretty much stick to it unless something happens that’s bad and it has to be amended.  So I’m not a fan of saying, well next month we can look and see maybe we’ll throw a few dollars here and then a month later a few dollars there.  Just for me, personally, I’d rather not do that.

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   I’d like to speak on the amendment.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Sure.  Deborah?

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   In regards to what Ms. Taylor said about being a solid two-thirds – and as the person who has probably the least affect on this process in the room – I’d like to comment on a couple of things.  First of all, I think, Leo, you’ve done an extremely credible job in looking at the budget and looking at the issues that it presents.  Second, I think it is foolhardy for us to approve a budget based on revenues that the projections really appear to be made out of some kind of a wishful thinking that property sales and transactions will increase to the point to generate this kind of revenue.  I think that that’s a mistake and I think that what Leo has done is to address that in a way that inflicts the least harm.  I think his point that if we have to make cuts later they’re going to inflict far greater harm than cuts he’s proposing now – I think that’s something that this body should consider and I’m in favor of this Option 2 for precisely that reason.  It allows us to create lesser pain that would be created later if we have to look at shortfalls in revenue coming either out of Reserves or out of decreases in personnel and layoffs, which I think is certainly possible if we have a shortfall in revenue.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Tom?

Mr. LYNCH:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  In my experience in dealing with nine budgets now, they’ve all been different – the process has all been a little different.  So for the new Members, the process you’ve seen this time is different again from the past couple of years – and mainly in this way.  In the past, the committees faulted the Finance Committee somewhat for not being open enough to their suggestions.  In some cases, the Finance Committee looked and made cuts that they themselves had made recommendations on – as a matter of fact, moved to pass the budget – and we thought there should be reductions.  This year around I think I have to credit the committees for at least raising each of the issues that I think Leo has articulated and the gentleman from Yarmouth may articulate.  We heard that 
there were concerns about them – not concerns that the committees were dealing with themselves thought they wanted to take action, but did kind of fire a warning 
shot across the bow that they were going to perhaps bring these before the full Assembly.  In my analysis of the numbers, I’m coming down on trusting the County that they’ve put together numbers that are going to work.  I think that they should have heard that there are many Members who have concerns about those or are uneasy about them if you accept them, and you’re cutting the budget perhaps because you feel certain areas are overfunded or you’d like not to fund that particular item or request.  But I hope what the County Commissioners are hearing is that since they proposed this budget without any one-time expenses – they weren’t going into Reserves – they were doing it all with what they believed legitimate recurring revenues, I, for one, am saying that – in answer to the summary question that the gentleman from Harwich raised – I won’t go into Reserves to shore up the budget should their estimates fall short.  I think what they’re going to have to do is then the County Commissioners will have to look at their budget and come back to us with cuts.  I think it’s been a good process.  I think the committees have been very open and very thorough in their examination of the budget and I hope it passes.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Is there any further comment on this?  Leo?

Mr. CAKOUNES:   For the record, you have all been handed Spyro’s copy too and he mentioned earlier that we arrived at a similar number and just for you, for the record, we did this separately.  We didn’t talk to each other and I’m kind of proud of that because if you look at that number, it’s pretty close.  Even if it’s wrong, it’s pretty close.

(Laughter)

He did it one way and I did it another way on my own.

Ms. TAYLOR:   You’re talking about the $211,000 and the $218,000?

Mr. CAKOUNES:   Yes.

Ms. TAYLOR:   Yes, that’s close.

Mr. CAKOUNES:   The only other thing I want to add is that I personally would not support just removing the COLA from the budget.  I only say this because I believe what we’re doing here is having a general discussion.  No motion has been made yet but I just want it on the table that I would not support just removing the $218,000 from the budget and removing the COLA increase.  I have a problem that this budget reflects some new expenditures and it goes back to my, again, concerns that if we do not make the projected revenue number, that those new expenditures will have already been expensed and the burden or the cuts will be, again as I said earlier, falling back on the services that we normally provide.  But just because we’re kind of letting everybody know where we’re at, I would not just simply vote for a COLA reduction.  That’s it.

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Mr. Speaker?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Spyro?

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   I’m not going to make a motion at this time – this is a matter more of discussion.  I’m going to offer additional amendments and just for explanation there seems to be two Salary and Compensation Reserve accounts that are significant – quite substantial – in the amounts of $75,000 and $150,000, which total $225,000 in the budget which may be an area that we might want to look at as 
an amendment.  We heard at the subcommittee meeting prior to this convening that cost of living adjustments are made in recognition of monies that are in these Salary 
Reserve accounts and a way to forego the cost of living adjustments is by taking away the other Reserve accounts for that purpose.  The third amendment really is 
hitting at the crux of the problem here.  We have a budget that was presented to us that’s 7 percent greater than it was last year, which includes approximately 2 percent increases in COLA.  It’s built on a foundation of anticipated revenues that are dubious – at least many of us think that’s the case.  The department that puts this together – the budget thing – could build an increase in a department.  So the group that proposes the budget proposed an increase in their own budget.  The one group that’s left in County Government that is charged to oversee the budget saw a reduction in their budget.  From my observation of this process the first time around, we don’t have the resources at our disposal to do this job effectively.  We rely on five individual Committee Chairs, 15 Assembly of Delegates and our overtaxed Clerk at the moment, to figure out how to come up with a balanced budget.  I think the Commissioners abdicated that responsibility and it falls to us.  My proposal, which is labeled Number 3 here, would be to increase our budget sufficiently so that we could hire a budget director that would be at our disposal throughout the year 
and not just during the budget process to oversee the $25 million dollar budget.  But I want to let someone else have a turn before I make any one of those amendments.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Leo?

Motion to amend Proposed Ordinance 11-02 FY ’12 budget with the specific areas that have been laid out totaling a reduction in expenses and revenues of $741,660.

Mr. CAKOUNES:   Just for the process here and so we don’t get too confused, I want to go ahead and strike my Option 1.  I feel there is absolutely no support for Option 1.  But because I did spend hours in front of the computer, I’m going to ask your indulgence to allow me to make Option 2 as a motion.  My motion is to amend the FY ’12 budget with the specific areas that have been laid out under Option 2.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Do I hear a second on that?

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Second.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   It has been moved and seconded.  So now we are discussing the amendment to the main motion which is the fiscal 2012 budget.  Do we have any further discussion on this?  Yes, John?

Mr. OHMAN:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  I thank the Delegate from Harwich for his diligence in trying to amend a budget that he thinks is so deficient on the revenue side.  I can get into a lot of specifics specifically – two I’d like to just mention right now that I think have to be looked at.  One is the Human Services’ numbers that you mentioned.  They both aren’t really new programs.  It’s a new funding source but these are ongoing programs and if you cut them from the budget and wait to some time in the future uncertain, that program would be disbanded and not be able to come back together again.  So I think you have to look at the whole thing - continuation of a project that’s been going on that we are now actually funding but the grant money has run out from other sources.  So that’s one.  Number two.  Testimony from the County Finance Director, Mark Zielinski, he thinks the 
COLA number is closer to $55,000 – and I’m sure that if we suspend the rules he could tell us how he got to that – but the $218,000 is not an accurate number and does not reflect an accurate reduction in the budget as such.  So those numbers have to be adjusted and thought through a little bit differently.  Those are just two.  Now getting back to the general comments on the budget, I kind of concur with the Delegate from Barnstable.  Mark has got a 16-year track record with me of being 
very conservative on budgets and always coming through with those without going to Reserves.  We, at the Finance Committee, were very specific with Mark to say 
that we would not allow an attack on Reserves to cover the monthly budget shortfalls.  So it will be painful but it’s a pain that will be shared mostly by the executive side of this government, and hopefully not so at all.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Just as a point of order, what John is saying is that it’s his view that the Assembly probably will not support dipping into Reserves.

Mr. OHMAN:   I said that the Finance Committee was very direct in letting him know that there would be great resistance to attacking the Reserves to fund the budget.  That’s specifically what was said and I’ll stand by that.  Thank you.

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Mr. Speaker?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Spyro?

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   In response to Mr. Ohman’s characterization of the reduction in the Salary account as a COLA reduction, I think that is Leo’s terminology.  I would prefer to look at it – which is why I was very specific in my draft not to call it as such – as a reduction in the Salaries account without deference to it being for COLAs, step increases, raises, hires, fires or whatever it is.  We have a budget that’s $25 million dollars.  We have a payroll that’s $12 million dollars.  If it’s seriously out of whack, you’ve got to take money out of payroll.  You can’t take it just out of programs.  So I would view this simply as a reduction in the Salaries and Wages accounts without characterizing it as a COLA reduction, or a COLA not being given out.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Right now I have Leo’s Option 2 on the table.  So is there any further comment on this?  If not, we’ll go for a vote.  Do you want to take a roll call vote on this?

Roll Call Vote on Motion to Amend Proposed Ordinance 11-02: to amend the FY 2012 budget with the specific areas that have been laid totaling a reduction in expenses and revenues of $741,660.

Voting No (64.16%): Richard Anderson (9.15% - Bourne), Ronald Bergstrom (2.84% - Chatham), Marcia King (6.49% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (20.92% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.30% - Eastham), John Ohman (6.58% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.27% - Wellfleet), Julia Taylor (14.61% - Falmouth).
Voting Yes (28.56%):  Cheryl Andrews (1.36% - Provincetown), Leo Cakounes (5.67% - Harwich), James Killion (9.58% - Sandwich), Deborah McCutcheon (0.93% - Truro), Spyro Mitrokostas (11.02% - Yarmouth). 

Absent (7.28%):  Christopher Kanaga (2.73% - Orleans), Anthony Scalese (4.55% - Brewster).
Ms. O’CONNELL:   Just to reiterate because I’m using Excel tonight to try to expedite it but it doesn’t seem to be helping me.
(Laughter)

On the amendment that’s on the floor, I’ll restate:  Richard Anderson, you voted “no”?

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   Correct.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   Cheryl Andrews, “yes?”


Ms. ANDREWS:   Correct.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   Ron, “no?”

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Correct.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   Leo, “yes?”

Mr. CAKOUNES:   Correct.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   James Killion, “yes?”

Mr. KILLION:   Correct.
Ms. O’CONNELL:   Marcia King, “no?”

Ms. KING:   Correct.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   Tom Lynch, “no?”

Mr. LYNCH:   Correct.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   Teresa Martin, “no?”

Ms. MARTIN:   Correct.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   Deborah McCutcheon, “yes?”

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   Correct.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   Spyro, “yes?”

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Correct.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   John Ohman, “no?”
MR. OHMAN:   Correct.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   Paul Pilcher, “no?”

Mr. PILCHER:   Correct.



Ms. O’CONNELL:   Julia Taylor, “no?”

Ms. TAYLOR:   Correct.
Ms. O’CONNELL:   Mr. Speaker, 28.56 percent voted “yes.”  The motion fails.

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a roll call vote with 28.56% voting yes, 64.16% voting no, and 7.28% absent: VOTED not to adopt the motion to Amend  Proposed Ordinance 11-02: to amend the FY ’12 budget with the specific areas that have been laid out totaling $741,660.
Speaker BERGSTROM:   It fails, but thanks for your hard work, Leo.  Going through the budget like that is something else.  So we now are left with our main motion, which is the fiscal 2012 budget, Ordinance 11-02.  Does anyone else have any comments on this?

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Mr. Speaker?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Spyro?

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   I’d like to offer an amendment to Proposed Ordinance 11-02.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  What’s your amendment?

Motion to amend Proposed Ordinance 11-02 FY 2012 budget to reduce appropriations to the operating budget by $218,165 by reducing expenditures for salaries and other compensation in departments.
Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   To reduce appropriations to the operating budget for fiscal year 2012 by $218,165 by reducing Category A – Group 1 expenditures for salaries and other compensation in the following departments in the document that you have before you.  Do you want me to enumerate all those numbers?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   No.  But I’ll need a second on that.
Mr. KILLION:   Second.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  It’s been moved and seconded.  Is there any discussion on this?  This is basically removing an amount by – which is it? – I guess Salaries are adjusted?

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Just as a quick explanation, this is 98 percent of the total proposed Salaries and Wages in the budget.  It could be referred to as a 2 percent reduction.  I don’t want to sound redundant but I’d rather look at it as we need to balance this budget.  Whether it’s by $200,000 or $750,000, we need to make some reductions before we send it back to the Commissioners.  But this is my recommended reduction by $218,000.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   John?

Mr. OHMAN:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  If I may, though the Chair, asks the gentleman from Yarmouth – these are numbers that we received right before the start of this meeting.  They look very well thought out but I have no idea what they’re doing.  What was your theoretical way of reducing this 2 percent from each of these 15 or so departments?
Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Rather than pick individual departments for a reduction, I just took every single department that has Salaries and Wages in it and reduced their Salaries and Wages account by 2 percent, or by taking the proposed number that was in the budget – for example, Department 100 – $278,000, funding it at the 98 percent level – which is $272,000 – which would be $5,500 less that was produced.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  Are there any further comments on this?

Tom?
Mr. LYNCH:   When one thinks of cutting a budget, probably the easiest way to do it – if you discover yourself in trouble – is around Salaries and Wages.  That tool is left to managers fairly late into the system.  Now it gets fairly draconian if you have to do furloughs, or layoffs, or direct firings in order to balance your budget to stay within your means.  But out of all of the new proposals that were proposed, Salaries is the easiest tool that a manager has if he or she finds they’re getting into trouble late into the budget.  So I’m not going to support this if you need to fund that $275,000 through Salaries.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Spyro?

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   I think that this approach is in direct response to that kind of potential.  The only tool that would be left to managers would be to lay off or through furloughs.  If we were looking ahead and seeing that may be a possibility, preventing the budget from increasing in order to prevent people from being laid off is probably more humanitarian than giving them a raise and then laying some people 
off.  Generally, our municipalities are taking this approach.  The towns that we represent have been taking this approach in the last two years, therefore no increases in Salaries and Wages specifically so they don’t have to lay anybody off somewhere in the middle of the fiscal year.  This is one of the issues that drive taxpayers crazy.  We end up at the end of the process of built-in COLAs having fewer employees at higher salaries and being less productive, and I’d rather not see the County go down the same route.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   I should leave this one alone but I’m not going to, as usual.

(Laughter)

You’ve got to understand what a cost of living allowance is.  What its intention is, is so someone doesn’t lose ground.  In other words, it’s supposedly tied with the inflation rate.  I had a discussion with Mark and he told me what I probably knew already that there are a lot of numbers out there.  There is some official cost of living increase that’s determined by the Federal Government.  We don’t know what it is.

But it’s basically saying that if you stay at the same salary level and costs go up, that you’re basically going to be losing ground.  So I don’t see this as having higher and higher salaries.  I think these people are just keeping up with inflation.  It’s like telling an employee I’ve good news and bad news.  First the bad news; you’re not going to get your COLA.  And here’s the good news; we’re not going to lay you off.

So at some point employees have to be respected.  It’s very easy to take it out of COLA because if you cut a program then you’re not doing something.  We say we can’t do this because it’s too expensive.  But if you cut somebody’s salary, you’ll just presume that they’re going to grumble and go along anyway so you don’t lose anything by cutting a salary so why not do it?  But I have respect for the people who work for a living.  There are a lot of people out there.  I know that times are tough.  There were a lot of people out there four or five years ago in the private sector that were doing a lot better than 2.5 percent a year.  Some of them made 20 and 30 percent more than they had a few years before.  Public employees don’t get that option.  They don’t have a big year.  They don’t go fishing and double their take.  They don’t jack up their salaries as an electrician because everybody is management.  They basically trip along at 2.5 percent, plus step raises and that’s what they get after 20 years or 25 years.  I’m not saying that they’re in a bad position but I just think it’s too tempting to do that, especially in a situation where there are other things that we’re doing that we weren’t doing before.  That’s my little talk to liberalism, for what it’s worth.  All right.  Do we have anything else?  John?

Mr. OHMAN:   The Finance Committee met with our auditors.  Every year the Assembly hires an auditing team to look over the other side – the Commissioners and the executive branch of County Government – to make sure that they’re doing the best job that they can do.  They recently came back to us – today actually – with their report on the fiscal 2010 budget and it was remarkably flattering to the County and to the taxpayers of Barnstable County.  We have an average of 17.5 percent in Reserves compared to our general budget.  Now that’s outstanding.  A well-run municipality approaches 5 percent.  We’re at 17.5 percent.  County assets exceed our liabilities by more than $20 million dollars.  That’s an outstanding statistic and you have to pay for good service.  I don’t want to see COLA attacked this time at 2 percent.  Most of our employees are at their top steps so they’re not getting step 
raises.  That 2 percent is exactly what they need to stay afloat in this very expensive peninsula that we live on, and I couldn’t support anything to cut the COLA at this point in time.  Thank you.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  If there is no further comment, I’ll call for vote at this time.

Ms. ANDREWS:   Mr. Speaker?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Cheryl?

Ms. ANDREWS:   I came close to biting my tongue because in the end I think we all know where this is going, but politics being what it is often times when all is said and done and the dust has settled people will look back at a particular vote 
and decide to the world what they think that vote meant.  So if I don’t speak, it lets some of the previous comments stand, such as, “I respect employees.”  Well the implication is that if someone voted with this amendment they didn’t respect employees, which is rather offensive.  I’ve worked with public employees for about 20 years and I know the ups and downs of this issue better than most.  I had to do nine budgets as a Selectman in Provincetown and the scenario presented by the Delegate from Yarmouth is exactly what’s happening – that because of various built-in situations that we couldn’t do anything about, we had to reduce the staff and actually we went to a 4-day week in Provincetown in order to manage to pay the staff at the rate they felt they deserved but not pull it out of hourly wage.  But now they want to go back to a 5-day week.  The reality is that this is not about respecting people.  This is about balancing a budget.  I give a lot of credit to the Delegate from Harwich for doing all the hard work that I didn’t want to do, and I thank the Delegate from Yarmouth.  I recognize that we don’t even come close to a two-thirds weighted vote on this issue so it’s more about at least letting our colleagues know how we feel about it.  If I take any vote, I guess I just want to make it very clear that it has little to do with respecting employees or the amount of money they make, but more about the fact that I heard pretty much every Member of the Finance Committee and many Members of the Assembly say exactly the same thing during this budget process, which was a general discomfort with the revenue side of this budget.  I heard everybody say it – or at least everybody on the Finance Committee.  In that vein, I was very curious to see what kind of amendments would come in front of this group.  Interestingly enough, we all kind of giggled at the thought of hiring a budget director and yet as soon as anyone makes an amendment to the budget we’re told that we really don’t know what we’re doing because these numbers are wrong and so we need staff to do it for us.  So as a newbie I’ll say it has been fascinating, and as I said, I think we’re clear as to where this budget is going but I want to – as one Delegate – congratulate the folks that attempted to do something here and say that whether I vote up or down on any particular amendment to reduce this budget, I hope nobody takes it out of the context of the general discussion, which clearly has a lot of validity.  Thank you.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Is there any further comment?  If not, we will now vote on the amendment by the Delegate from Yarmouth.

Roll Call Vote on Motion to Amend Proposed Ordinance 11-02: to reduce appropriations to the operating budget for fiscal year 2012 by $218,165 by 
reducing Category A – Group 1 expenditures for salaries and other compensation in departments.
Voting No (69.83%): Richard Anderson (9.15% - Bourne), Ronald Bergstrom (2.84% - Chatham), Leo Cakounes (5.67% - Harwich), Marcia King (6.49% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (20.92% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.30% - Eastham), John Ohman (6.58% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.27% - Wellfleet), Julia Taylor (14.61% - Falmouth).
Voting Yes (22.89%): Cheryl Andrews (1.36% - Provincetown), James Killion (9.58% - Sandwich), Deborah McCutcheon (0.93% - Truro), Spyro Mitrokostas (11.02% - Yarmouth). 

Absent (7.28%):  Christopher Kanaga (2.73% - Orleans), Anthony Scalese (4.55% - Brewster).
Ms. O’CONNELL:   I’ll restate:  Richard Anderson, “no.”  Cheryl Andrews, “yes.”  Ron Bergstrom, “no.”  Leo Cakounes, “no.”  James Killion, “yes.”  Marcia King, “no.”  Tom Lynch, “no.”  Teresa Martin, “no.”  Deborah McCutcheon, “yes.”  Spyro Mitrokostas, “yes.”  John Ohman, “no.”  Paul Pilcher, “no.”  Julia Taylor, “no.”    Mr. Speaker 22.89 percent voted “yes.”  Motion fails.

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a roll call vote with 22.89% voting yes, 69.83% voting no, and 7.28% absent: VOTED not to adopt the motion to Amend Proposed Ordinance 11-02: to reduce appropriations to the operating budget for fiscal year 2012 by $218,165 by reducing Category A – Group 1 expenditures for salaries and other compensation in departments.
Speaker BERGSTROM:   All right.  In that case, are there any other comments now?  We’re back to the main motion which is the 2012 budget.

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Mr. Speaker?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Spyro?

Motion to amend Proposed Ordinance11-02 to reduce appropriations to the operating budget for Fiscal Year 2012 by $225,000 by reducing Category A – Group 1 expenditures in the Salary Reserves in the following departments:  Department 500 - $75,000 and Department 930 - $150,000, for the total sum of $225,000.
Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   I would like to offer amendment to Proposed Ordinance 11-02:  To reduce appropriations to the operating budget for fiscal year 2012 by $225,000 by reducing Category A – Group 1 expenditures in the Salary Reserves in the following departments:  Department 500 - $75,000 and Department 930 - $150,000, for the total sum of $225,000.

Mr. KILLION:   Second.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.  Do we know what these amounts were for?

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   The best I could discern without a Budget Director – 

(Laughter)

these are amounts that have been set aside in case these departments required additional monies on top of the Salaries and Wages that have been appropriated in 
their regular accounts.  I think I heard the Budget Director, the County Administrator, say earlier that they look at this number since it’s being appropriated – not expended – as one of the factors in deciding how to proceed with salary increases in the next fiscal year.  So I think that since we’re playing with money we really don’t have in the revenues, that we should probably forego putting money that we probably won’t spend in the budget.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Is there any comment on that?  Marcia?

Ms. KING:   My concern is that Department 500 is the Cape Cod Commission.  We don’t use any County funds for the Cape Cod Commission; that’s their money.  I’m not sure what you refer to.  I don’t think you can do the $75,000.

$150,000 for Department 930, I actually might consider voting with you on that, but I can’t do it because I think that we cannot do the $75,000 on the department budget.  
So I guess I would look to the Speaker – I’m not sure if we could waive the rules – and have either Mark or one of the Commissioners address this.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   If you want to make a motion to waive the rules, you can do that.

Ms. KING:   Yes.  I make a motion to waive the rules to allow either the Commissioners or Mark to answer that question.

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   Second.

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   I would object to waiving the rules.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   You would object to it?

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   I think we can wade through this.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   There has been a motion that’s been moved and seconded.  All those in favor of waiving the rules to talk to Mark say “aye.”  Opposed?  Mark, you’re on.

Mr. ZIELINSKI:   Lucky me.

(Laughter)

I think I know what Mr. Mitrokostas was talking about.  Those are the two Reserve accounts; one in the Cape Cod Commission because the money comes out of the Cape Cod Commission fund, and one in the General fund; and I believe 930 is the Miscellaneous and Contingency section of the budget.  Those are the Reserve accounts and those are the funding sources that we would use to fund the COLA – the two Salary Reserve accounts that we set up to fund the COLA.

Ms. KING:   But my question is Department 500 is the Cape Cod Commission?

Mr. ZIELINSKI:   Correct.

Ms. KING:   But this motion is to delete $75,000 from their budget, do we have the authority to do that?

Mr. ZIELINSKI:   You certainly do but it doesn’t free up General Fund money.  It would free up Cape Cod Commission fund money.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Julia?

Ms. TAYLOR:   So am I right in thinking, Mark, that if we wanted to reduce the COLA, this is it?
Mr. ZIELINSKI:   Yes, you’ve got it.

Ms. TAYLOR:   This is the COLA money.  This is not some extra money that might get spent?

Mr. ZIELINSKI:   That’s correct.

Ms. TAYLOR:   It is the COLA money.

Mr. ZIELINSKI:   That’s correct.

Ms. TAYLOR:   So the $218,000 is some other figure that Spyro has.  So if we don’t want to just cut the COLA, we can’t really vote for this.

Mr. LYNCH:   Mr. Speaker?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Tom?

Mr. LYNCH:   In light of other testimony where we heard the COLA could be $55,000 or $218,000, we have $225,000 before us.  Do you need $55,000 to fund the COLA?

Mr. ZIELINSKI:   The way I do the COLA – and maybe this will help explain it – is at the end of the year, I settle up all of the Salary accounts, and because we had some vacancies or vacancy rates sometimes – and those types of 
things – then I use the funds in the Salary Reserve to cover any issues I have in any of the Salary accounts.  That usually – at the end of the year – nets out to be about $55,000 or so whenever we do a COLA of that nature.  That’s how I came up with that number.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   But what Tom is asking is the number is $250,000?

Mr. ZIELINSKI:   That’s how much we budgeted to cover the COLA, exactly – $75,000 in the Commission, and that’s out of the Commission fund, and $150,000 out of the General fund.

Ms. TAYLOR:   Mr. Speaker?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Julia?

Ms. TAYLOR:   So would it be fair to say that this $225,000 is what you estimate the COLA will be?

Mr. ZIELINSKI:   Correct, exactly.

Ms. TAYLOR:   Plus a cushion?

Mr. ZIELINSKI:   Yes.

Ms. TAYLOR:   But it’s not a separate Reserve?

Mr. ZIELINSKI:   It’s not a separate Reserve.  That’s what we use to fund the COLA.

Ms. TAYLOR:   I’ve got it.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   The motion has been moved and seconded.  There is no further discussion so I guess we’ll take a vote.
Roll Call Vote on Motion to Amend Proposed Ordinance 11-02: to reduce appropriations to the operating budget for fiscal year 2012 by $225,000 by reducing Category A – Group 1 expenditures in the Salary Reserves in the following departments:  Department 500 - $75,000 and Department 930 - $150,000, for the total sum of $225,000.
Voting No (63.34%): Richard Anderson (9.15% - Bourne), Ronald Bergstrom (2.84% - Chatham), Leo Cakounes (5.67% - Harwich), Thomas Lynch (20.92% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.30% - Eastham), John Ohman (6.58% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.27% - Wellfleet), Julia Taylor (14.61% - Falmouth).
Voting Yes (22.89%): Cheryl Andrews (1.36% - Provincetown), James Killion (9.58% - Sandwich), Deborah McCutcheon (0.93% - Truro), Spyro Mitrokostas (11.02% - Yarmouth). 

Present (6.49%):  Marcia King (6.49% - Mashpee).
Absent (7.28%):  Christopher Kanaga (2.73% - Orleans), Anthony Scalese (4.55% - Brewster).
Ms. O’CONNELL:  Mr. Speaker 22.89 percent voted “yes.”  Motion fails.
Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a roll call vote with 22.89% voting yes,  6.49% voting present, 63.34% voting no, and 7.28% absent: VOTED not to adopt the motion to Amend Proposed Ordinance 11-02: to reduce appropriations to the operating budget for fiscal year 2012 by $225,000 by reducing Category A – Group 1 expenditures in the Salary Reserves in the following departments:  Department 500 - $75,000 and Department 930 - $150,000, for the total sum of $225,000.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   We are back once again to Ordinance 11-02.
Is there anymore comment on the main motion, which is the budget?  Hearing none, I will call the motion.

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Mr. Speaker?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   You have to answer when I ask you.

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Point of order.  What was the total vote on the last amendment?

Ms. O’CONNELL:   22.89% voting yes.
Motion to amend Proposed Ordinance 11-02 to increase appropriations to the operating budget of Barnstable County for Fiscal Year 2012 by adding $50,000 to Department 130 – Assembly of Delegates Category A – Group 1 expenditures for salaries and other compensation to hire a budget director.

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Mr. Speaker, I would like to offer an amendment to Ordinance 11-02:  To increase appropriations to the operating budget of Barnstable County for fiscal year 2012 by adding $50,000 to Department 130 – Assembly of Delegates Category A – Group 1 expenditures for salaries and other compensation to hire a budget director.
Speaker BERGSTROM:   Just for a point of order.  If I ask if there are any other comments and I don’t hear anything and I go on to the next, I’m not going to recognize anyone after this.  So you have to take your opportunity when you get it.

Now there’s a motion on the floor.  Do I hear a second?

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   Second.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.  Is there any discussion?  Spyro?

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Again, I don’t want to sound redundant.  I think we have witnessed in the last few minutes a justification for this body requiring additional staff to be able to do its job properly.  We receive budgets late.  We receive them out of balance.  We rely upon the Commissioners’ staff to justify the numbers that the Commissioners are putting forth.  I would much prefer to have 
assistance on this side of the table to allow us to perform our oversight responsibilities better.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Leo?

Mr. CAKOUNES:   I just want to say at the outset here I want to thank our Delegate from Yarmouth for producing these amendments in writing.  I asked two weeks ago that if anyone wanted to do this procedure that they would respectfully bring them in writing.  I think we can all agree that it makes the process a lot easier.  I sat here a few years back where people were saying things and we were trying to jot them down.  I appreciate him taking the time to do this.  On this specific amendment, I will have to say that I can’t support it.  I don’t support it because basically it increases the budget by $50,000, number one, and as you all know I have a problem with the budget as it is.  It’s not to say that I don’t want to hear more and listen more about the idea of this budget director.  On the surface, I don’t agree with it.  I think that’s what the function of the Finance Committee is.  We are elected officials.  We all come here to do due diligence.  Some of us have a knack for certain things.  Some of us enjoy the finance part of it and that’s why we get on the Finance Committee.  Quite frankly, I think they do a good job and I happen to be on there.  This is my first year on the Finance Committee and I think that the due diligence falls on that committee to be the finance director.  If you wanted to amend this and say add $50,000 and divide it up amongst the Finance Committee, I might consider voting for it.

(Laughter)

Actually, I wouldn’t even support it then.  It goes back to the fundamental point of it increases the budget that I already believe is over expended and I wouldn’t support any additional expenditures to it.
Speaker BERGSTROM:   Is there any other comment on this amendment?

Hearing none, we will now take a vote.

Roll Call Vote on Motion to Amend Proposed Ordinance 11-02: To increase appropriations to the operating budget of Barnstable County for fiscal year 2012 by adding $50,000 to Department 130 – Assembly of Delegates Category A – Group 1 expenditures for salaries and other compensation to hire a budget director.
Voting No (80.77%): Richard Anderson (9.15% - Bourne), Cheryl Andrews (1.36% - Provincetown), Ronald Bergstrom (2.84% - Chatham), Leo Cakounes (5.67% - Harwich), James Killion (9.58% - Sandwich), Thomas Lynch (20.92% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.30% - Eastham), John Ohman (6.58% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.27% - Wellfleet), Julia Taylor (14.61% - Falmouth).
Voting Yes (11.02%): Spyro Mitrokostas (11.02% - Yarmouth). 

Present (0.93%):  Deborah McCutcheon (0.93% - Truro).
Absent (7.28%):  Christopher Kanaga (2.73% - Orleans), Anthony Scalese (4.55% - Brewster).
Ms. O’CONNELL:   Mr. Speaker 11.02 percent voting “yes.”  Motion fails.

Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a roll call vote with 11.02% voting yes,  0.93% voting present, 80.77% voting no, and 7.28% absent: VOTED not to adopt the motion to Amend Proposed Ordinance 11-02: to increase appropriations to the operating budget of Barnstable County for fiscal year 2012 by adding $50,000 to Department 130 – Assembly of Delegates Category A – Group 1 expenditures for salaries and other compensation to hire a budget director.
Ms. KING:   Point of order, Mr. Speaker?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, Marcia?

Ms. KING:   When you read the numbers, could you read the “yes” and then tell us what the “no’s” are.  It’s a little confusing when you just say 11.02.  I don’t know what that really means.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   11.02 percent voted “yes” on the amendment and 88.98 percent voted “no.”
Speaker BERGSTROM:   It wouldn’t be 88.98 percent because all of the Delegates aren’t here.  I think the previous method of just simply writing the checks down because normally we would wait until it is calculated.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   80.77 on the nays.

Motion to adopt Proposed Ordinance 11-02 to make appropriations for Barnstable County’s operating budget for Fiscal Year 2012.
Speaker BERGSTROM:   80.77 “nays.”  11.02 “yeas.”

We’re now back to the main motion.  Do we have any further comment on the main motion, which is the budget?  Hearing none, we will take a vote on the main motion – Ordinance 11-02.  
Roll Call Vote on Proposed Ordinance 11-02: to make appropriations for Barnstable County’s operating budget for Fiscal Year 2012, including the operations of the County Assembly, Executive branch, County agencies, boards, commissions, departments and institutions and the maintenance of certain County functions; for interest, reserve funds and serial bond requirements of the County, and for County Capital improvements and to borrow money to pay therefore.
Voting Yes (64.16%): Richard Anderson (9.15% - Bourne), Ronald Bergstrom (2.84% - Chatham), Marcia King (6.49% - Mashpee), Thomas Lynch (20.92% - Barnstable), Teresa Martin (2.30% - Eastham), John Ohman (6.58% - Dennis), Paul Pilcher (1.27% - Wellfleet), Julia Taylor (14.61% - Falmouth).
Voting No (28.56%):  Cheryl Andrews (1.36% - Provincetown), Leo Cakounes (5.67% - Harwich), James Killion (9.58% - Sandwich), Deborah McCutcheon (0.93% - Truro), Spyro Mitrokostas (11.02% - Yarmouth). 

Absent (7.28%):  Christopher Kanaga (2.73% - Orleans), Anthony Scalese (4.55% - Brewster).
Ms. O’CONNELL:   Mr. Speaker 64.16 percent voting “yes,” and 35.84 “no.”
Whereupon, it was moved, seconded, and by a roll call vote with 64.16% voting yes, 28.56% voting no, and 7.28% absent: VOTED to adopt Proposed Ordinance 11-02: to make appropriations for Barnstable County’s operating budget for Fiscal Year 2012, including the operations of the County Assembly, Executive branch, County agencies, boards, commissions, departments and institutions and the maintenance of certain County functions; for interest, reserve funds and serial bond requirements of the County, and for County Capital improvements and to borrow money to pay therefore.

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   That can’t be right.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   The Clerk cannot anticipate how absent Members will vote.

(Laughter)

Ms. O’CONNELL:   64.16 percent “yes,” and 28.56 percent “no.”
Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  The motion passes.  We have a budget.

Commissioner LYONS:   Thank you very much.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   And next year the Commissioners will provide us with a budget on time according to the Charter.
(Laughter)

We now move on to Reports of Committees. John, did you want to give a report on the auditor?

Report of Committees
Mr. OHMAN:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker, I would.  Actually I have two reports.  Today, the Finance Committee met in a public hearing on Proposed Ordinance 11-05.  Essentially, it’s an appropriation from the 2011 Reserves to fund two forms of equipment for IT totaling $20,500, and to add money to the fuel 
account in the amount of about $18,000.  There has been a tremendous rise in fuel costs countywide for heating oil.  After due diligence, it was carried 4-0 to recommend that to the full Assembly for a vote for a total of $38,500 being taken from the Reserves for those two reasons.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Are you all set?

Mr. OHMAN:   Mr. Speaker?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Yes, John?

Mr. OHMAN:   As I previously stated in the general discussion, we met with the auditors today – and I won’t reiterate the specifics unless you really need them – but I was very pleasantly surprised.  Sullivan & Rogers is a very long-term auditing company that comes before us, and we pay for that audit, and they do their due diligence to make sure that the executive side is doing their job well.  Without giving too much praise to the County, they seldom run into an organization that is this well run, municipal-wide, and for various and sundry reasons we have tremendous Reserves in comparison to our General budget.  We have tremendous checks and balances to make sure that our organizational monetary functions run smoothly and have proper checks and balances.  They found very few things.  One of the things that they found that they had some issues with was the separation of the new rebate program through the Cape Light Compact.  They wanted actually to have a different 
account set-up for that as opposed to just a different section of an account.  But these were very minor things in comparison.  He gave us just a tremendous pat-on-the-back for the way our County Government has been operating.  We really appreciated that and I hope you do too.  Thank you.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Are there any other Reports of Committees?

Report from the Clerk
Ms. O’CONNELL:   On your agenda this evening, you will see that there are Minutes and Reports that we need to hear from the various committees with regards to acceptance.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Who is the Chair of Natural Resources?
Ms. O’CONNELL:   Julia Taylor.

Ms. ANDREWS:   She stepped out.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   Health & Human Services.  Chris Kanaga.
Speaker BERGSTROM:   He’s absent.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   Economic Affairs.  Paul is gone.  Public Services.

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   I’m here.  So all I’ve got to do is have someone make a motion to approve the Minutes?

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   Excuse me.  You need a quorum first.

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   We do have a quorum.  So I’ll make a motion that we approve the Minutes.

Ms. KING:   Second.

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   All those in favor?  Okay, 4-0.  Thank you.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   Standing Committee on Finance.

Mr. OHMAN:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  I would entertain a motion to accept the Minutes of the Finance Committee meeting.

Mr. CAKOUNES:   So move.
Ms. KING:   Second.

Mr. OHMAN:   All those in favor?  Opposed?  4-0.  Thank you.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   Lastly, we have Governmental Regulations.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Tom?

Mr. LYNCH:   If I could go back to Finance for a minute?  We had two Reports and two Minutes.  Does your motion include both Reports and the Minutes?

Mr. OHMAN:   Yes, and I thank you for clarifying that.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   I’ll need a motion to approve the Minutes of the Government Regulations Committee.

Mr. OHMAN:   So move.

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   Second.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   It’s been moved and seconded.  All those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed?  3-0.

Ms. O’CONNELL:   I guess I’ll bring Natural Resources, Health & Human Services and Economic Affairs the next time we meet, and I’ll probably have a couple from Finance again on June 1st reflecting today’s meeting.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Does that finish the Report from the Clerk?

Ms. O’CONNELL:   Yes, it does.

Other Business
Speaker BERGSTROM:   Other Business?  The first person I’ll recognize is Marcia.

Ms. KING:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  I’m submitting today Ordinance 11-06 for Overnights for Hospitality for $12,500, and Elder Services, $25,000 for Meals on Wheels.  I’m submitting it to use Statutory Reserves for 2011 because I can’t use it for 2012.  By the time, I assume, this comes forward to the Assembly it will be close to that anyways – for a total of $37,500.  Thank you.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   We’ll put that on our schedule probably as soon as possible.  Yes, Deborah?

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   Maybe I missed the memo but did we ever get a copy of the Rauschenbach-O’Leary charge to the committee?

Speaker BERGSTROM:   No.

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   Then I move that we ask our Clerk to send a letter to the powers-that-be and request that they provide it forthwith, and if you have to, under the Public Records Law, because we should have it.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   I asked them for it two weeks ago and they have not complied.

Mr. CAKOUNES:   I’ll second that motion.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Janice?

Ms. O’CONNELL:   I, as well, also did ask the County Administrator and I was informed that it had not been completed yet.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Well Bill was mistaken then because he claimed that O’Leary should already have possessed it.

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   Smoke and mirrors is what it is.

Ms. MC CUTCHEON:   I think we should put it in writing.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   I agree with you.  So we’ll take a vote on this motion.  All those in favor say “aye.”  Opposed?  Is there any Other Business to be brought before the Assembly?  Leo?

Mr. CAKOUNES:   Thank you, Mr. Speaker.  The summer is here again and I just want to remind you that June 25th this year is a Saturday – it’s the last Saturday in June – there’s, at my farm, an open house and you are all cordially invited.  It’s from 10:00 in the morning and runs well into the evening.  It’s a family affair and bring a dish.  Please try to make it.  It’s a fun time.  It’s the last Saturday in June.

Mr. LYNCH:   Is that a “dish” to fill up with or to share?

(Laughter)

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Spyro?

Mr. MITROKOSTAS:   A request, Mr. Speaker, of the Finance Committee.  I happened to be here for the 3:00 o’clock meeting with the auditors.  It was very informative.  I think it would probably benefit every Delegate to have heard the report from the auditors directly and because they were being made available to the committee I’m sure that they can be made available to us to answer any questions that we may have.  So rather than do it again I think going forward – if you guys wouldn’t mind – should we schedule the auditors to be reporting directly to the Assembly?  They only took 20 minutes.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Did they file a psychical paper report?

Mr. OHMAN:   Yes.  We did take Minutes of that meeting.
Speaker BERGSTROM:   Because I have copies if you need them.

Mr. OHMAN:   Yes.  I think that we can get that to the Assembly and we can bring it up in the future.  If anybody has questions on what the auditors had to say directly, that could be a future discussion that I would be happy to entertain.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Okay.  We’ll see what we can do.

Mr. OHMAN:   If Janice could produce those Minutes and send them to every Member of the Assembly, I think that would be a good option for us to know what the auditors said, especially since it’s so flattering.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Tom?

Mr. LYNCH:   I tend to agree with Spyro.  It wasn’t a long presentation.  It was very thorough.  It was very direct and I don’t think that the auditors would mind presenting it to the full Assembly and I think that it would benefit everyone.  In the future, I think that it would be a fine suggestion.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   Is there any Other Business to be brought before the Assembly?  Hearing none?

Deputy Speaker ANDERSON:   Motion to adjourn.

Ms. KING:   Second.

Speaker BERGSTROM:   There’s a motion to adjourn.  It’s been moved and seconded.  All those in favor say “aye.  Opposed?
Whereupon, it was moved, seconded and voted to adjourn the Assembly of Delegates at 5:25 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by:







Janice O’Connell, Clerk
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